

Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund

Trustee Annual Report for the year ended 31 December 2022

Prepared for The Trustee of the Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund

Prepared by Aon Solutions Ireland Limited

Pensions Authority Number

PB 43650

Table of Contents

rustee, rund Advisors and Other Information	1
Trustee Report	3
Summary of Membership	8
Statement of Trustee Responsibilities	g
Report of the Independent Auditors	10
Fund Account for the Year Ended 31 December 2022	13
Net Assets Statement (available for benefits) as at 31 December 2022	14
Notes to the Financial Statements	15
nvestment Report	25
Statement of Investment Policy Principles	29
Actuarial Funding Certificate	42
Funding Standard Reserve Certificate	43
Actuary's Statement	45
Report on Actuarial Liabilities	46

Trustee, Fund Advisors and Other Information

Principal Employer

Smurfit Kappa Packaging Limited,

Beech Hill, Clonskeagh, Dublin 4.

Trustee

Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Trustees Limited,

Beech Hill, Clonskeagh, Dublin 4.

Directors at the date of signing:

K Bowles (Chairman), D Carroll, E MacCurtain, M Madden (appointed 6

December 2022), E Murnane and C Timmons

K Goss resigned 6 December 2022 and D Clinch resigned 30 June 2023.

1

Consultant & Registered Administrator

Aon Solutions Ireland Limited (T/A Aon),

Block D, Iveagh Court

Harcourt Road Dublin 2.

Investment Consultant

Mercer Global Investments Europe Ltd,

25-28 Adelaide Road,

Dublin 2

Investment

Managers of Pension

Fund

Mercer Global Investments Europe Ltd.,

25-28 Adelaide Road,

Dublin 2.

Irish Forestry Unit Trust,

1st Floor, Unit 3,

Woodford Business Park,

Santry, Dublin 9.

Harcourt Life Assurance dac Block 2, Harcourt Centre,

Harcourt Street,

Dublin 2.

Custodians

State Street International Ireland Limited, (Mercer Global Investments Europe Ltd)

78 Sir John Rogerson's Quay,

Dublin 2.

AVC Providers

Irish Life Assurance plc

Aviva Life & Pensions Ireland dac

Actuary

Paddy Ryan FSAI, FIA,

Aon,

Block D, Iveagh Court

Harcourt Road Dublin 2 Key Function Holders

Risk Management Key Function Holder:

Caroline Rowan,

Aon

Email: Caroline.Rowan@aon.com

Internal Audit Key Function Holder:

Rachel O'Shea, Grant Thornton

Email: Rachel.OShea@ie.gt.com

Independent Auditor

Mazars,

Chartered Accountants & Statutory Audit Firm,

Harcourt Centre,

Block 3,

Harcourt Road, Dublin 2.

Solicitors

Eversheds Sutherland, One Earlsfort Centre, Earlsfort Terrace,

Dublin 2.

Pensions Authority Registration Number PB 43650

Pensions Authority

Verschoyle House,

28-30 Lower Mount Street, Dublin 2.

If you have any queries in relation to this Annual Report or any other aspect of the Fund you should refer them, in the first instance, to:

The Administrator of the Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund,

Aon,

Block D, Iveagh Court,

Harcourt Road,

Dublin 2.

Email: smurfitkappa.ireland.mailbox@aon.com

Trustee Report

Introduction

The Trustee presents herewith the Annual Report to members of the Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund ('the Fund') for the year ended 31 December 2022. The content of this Annual Report conforms to the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations, 2006 (as amended), as prescribed by the Minister for Social and Family Affairs under the Pensions Act, 1990 (as amended). The Annual Report outlines the constitution and structure of the Fund together with details of financial movements for the period, investment matters and membership movements.

The Fund, which operates on a defined benefit basis, was established to provide retirement and life assurance benefits for its members and is a distinct legal entity, separate in every respect from the Principal Employer, Smurfit Kappa Packaging Limited. The Fund closed to future accrual with effect from 30 June 2016.

The Fund is governed by a Definitive Trust Deed and Rules which members are entitled to inspect or receive a copy thereof. Details of members' benefits are also provided in the explanatory booklet which has been distributed to all members and individual details appear on each member's benefit statement.

The Fund has been approved by the Revenue Commissioners as an "exempt approved fund" under Section 774 of the Taxes Consolidation Act, 1997 and as such its assets are allowed to accumulate free of income and capital gains taxes with the exception of an annual levy introduced in the Finance (No. 2) Act, 2011 (the "Act"). The annual pension levy ceased in June 2015. In addition, tax relief is given on employee contributions (ceased 30 June 2016) and employer contributions to the Fund, and certain lump sum payments to members can be paid free of tax.

The Fund has also been registered with the Pensions Authority and its registration number is PB 43650.

The Fund was financed by contributions from the employer and members up to the date it closed to future accrual, and by contributions from the employer thereafter. Details of contributions are set out in note 3 to the financial statements.

Changes to the Fund

There have been no changes since the previous year in the information specified in Schedule C of the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations, 2006 (as amended).

Trustee and Registered Administrator

Stewardship of the Fund's assets is in the hands of its Trustee. The right of members to select, or approve the selection of trustees to the Fund is set out in the Fund's Rules and in the Occupational Pension Schemes (Member Participation in the Selection of Persons for Appointment as Trustees) (No.3) Regulations, 1996, (S.I. No. 376 of 1996).

The Trustee Directors have access to appropriate training on their duties and responsibilities as Trustee Directors. The cost of providing trustee

training during the year was met by the Principal Employer and no costs or expenses were incurred by the Fund in relation to this training.

The Trustee Directors and the Registered Administrator have access at all times to the Trustee Handbook produced by the Pensions Authority and the Guidance Notes issued by the Pensions Authority from time to time.

The Trustee and Trustee Directors as at the date of approval of this Annual Report and the financial statements are detailed on page 1. Unless otherwise indicated, on page 1, the Trustee Directors served for the entire period and are still serving at the date of approval of this Annual Report and the financial statements.

The Trustee and Registered Administrator had appropriate procedures in place to ensure that:

- Contributions payable during the year were received by the Trustee in accordance with the Actuary's recommendations and the timetable set out in section 58A of the Pensions Act, 1990 (as amended) where applicable to the contributions and otherwise within 30 days of the year end; and
- Contributions payable have been paid in accordance with the Rules of the Fund and the recommendations of the Actuary.

Internal Disputes Resolution (IDR) Procedures

In compliance with Section 55 of the Financial Services and Pensions Ombudsman Act, 2017 the Trustee has drawn up a set of procedures for dealing with complaints from actual or potential beneficiaries under the Fund to facilitate internal disputes resolution.

If any member feels they have suffered financial loss as a result of maladministration of the Fund, they may make a complaint in writing to the Trustee of the Fund. The Trustee will review the complaint and make a decision on the matter. If the member is unhappy with the Trustee's decision, the member may make an appeal to the Financial Services and Pensions Ombudsman.

Further information about these IDR Procedures is available from Tom Gallagher, Director Compensation & Benefits, Smurfit Kappa Group, Beech Hill, Clonskeagh, Dublin 4.

Pension Increases

Pensions are reviewed periodically by the Trustee and are increased at its discretion, subject to funding considerations. No discretionary increase was applied in 2022.

The statutory rate of revaluation applied to deferred pensions for the year ended 31 December 2022 was 4.0% (2022: 2.4%).

There are no pensions and no pension increases being paid by or at the request of the Trustee for which the Fund would not have a liability should it wind up.

Financial Development

The financial development of the Fund's Net Assets during the year is shown below:

€

Opening Value as at 31 December 2021 235,633,576

Net Withdrawals from Dealing with Members (5,895,637)

Investment Return (51,252,240)

Closing Value as at 31 December 2022 178,485,699

All contributions payable during the year have been received by the Trustee in accordance with the Actuary's recommendations and the timetable set out in section 58A of the Pensions Act, 1990 (as amended) where applicable to the contributions and otherwise within 30 days of the year end. There were no employer related investments at any time during the year.

Events Subsequent to the Balance Sheet Date

There are no events post year end that would require amendments to or disclosure in this report.

IORP II

The Directive (EU) 2016/2341 of the European Parliament and of the Council of 14 December 2016 on the activities and supervision of institutions for occupational retirement provision (IORPs) – "IORP II" – was transposed into Irish law on 22 April 2021 by way of the European Union (Occupational Pension Schemes) Regulations 2021 (Statutory Instrument No. 128/2021). This is the most significant regulation to impact occupational pension schemes since the Pensions Act 1990.

The Pensions Authority have, in November 2021, published a code of practice setting out what the Pensions Authority expects of trustees to meet their obligations under the Regulations. The primary purpose of the IORP II Directive and transposing Regulations is to raise governance standards with a view to improving member outcomes. The administrative deadline for full compliance, with a few exceptions, was 31 December 2022. The Trustee has reviewed this code of practice and is satisfied that the requirements of the code have been implemented.

Condition of the Fund

The financial condition of the Fund is dealt with in the Investment Management section of this Annual Report.

Under the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations, 2006 (as amended), the Trustee is required to describe the risks associated with the Fund and disclose these to members.

The Fund was funded by contributions paid by members and the employer up to the date it closed to future accrual, and by contributions paid by the employer thereafter. Actuarial advice will have been obtained when setting those contributions. However, there is no guarantee that the Fund will have sufficient funds to pay the benefits promised. It is therefore possible that the benefits payable under the Fund may have to be reduced. If the Fund is wound up and there is a deficit, the Principal Employer may not be under an obligation to fund the deficit or, even if the Principal Employer is under such an obligation, it may not be in a position to fund the deficit.

Actuarial Position

The Fund did not satisfy the Funding Standard at 31 December 2016 and was no longer on track to meet the Funding Standard at the end of the proposal period. Therefore, in accordance with the legislative

requirements it was necessary to submit a revised Funding Proposal to the Pensions Authority.

The Funding Proposal was submitted on 31 August 2017 and subsequently approved on 13 December 2017. The Funding Proposal was put in place with the aim of improving the security for members' benefits such that, if the assumptions made were borne out and the terms of the Proposal were met, the Fund would be expected to satisfy the Funding Standard and the Funding Standard Reserve by 31 December 2029.

The most recent Actuarial Funding Certificate has an effective date of 31 December 2022. This certificate confirmed that the Fund did not satisfy the Funding Standard at that date. A corresponding Funding Standard Reserve Certificate with an effective date of 31 December 2022 also confirmed that the Fund did not hold sufficient additional resources to satisfy the Funding Standard Reserve at that date. Copies of these certificates are included in pages 42 to 44 of this Annual Report.

The Actuary reviewed the Funding Proposal as at 31 December 2022 and advised that the Fund was on-track to meet the Funding Standard and the Funding Standard Reserve by 31 December 2029 based on the current level of contributions. The Actuary's Statement on page 45 of this Annual Report confirms this position.

Fund Risks

Under the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations, 2006 (as amended), the Trustee is required to describe the risks associated with the Fund and disclose these to members.

Under a defined benefit scheme, members' benefits are paid from a central fund. The adequacy of the Fund to meet members' benefits depends on the following:

- (i) The Actuary setting a funding rate that is sufficient.
- (ii) The contributions paid by the members (up to 30 June 2016, when the build-up of future benefits ceased under the Fund) and the participating employers meeting this funding rate.
- (iii) A reasonable return on investments.
- (iv) The Principal Employer deciding to continue the Fund.

If any of the above does not occur, there may be a shortfall in members' benefits.

To mitigate against these risks the Trustee, with assistance from its professional advisors, has adopted a Statement of Investment Policy Principles, a copy of which is included in pages 29-41 of this Annual Report, which sets out an investment strategy best suited to the membership profile of the Fund. To implement this strategy the Trustee has appointed professional Investment Managers to manage the assets of the Fund.

Investment Management

It is the policy of the Trustee to delegate the management of the Fund's assets to professional investment managers. Mercer Global Investments Europe Ltd reports regularly to the Trustee on its performance. The performance of the key asset classes is described in the Investment Report

included in pages 25 to 28 of this Annual Report which was provided by Mercer Global Investments Europe Ltd.

The Fund also holds specific investments for legacy reasons with a number of other investment managers.

The Investment Managers are remunerated on a fee basis calculated as a percentage of the assets under management.

Overall responsibility for investments and their performance lies with the Trustee of the Fund. The Trustee holds meetings with its professional advisors to discuss investment policy and review investment performance. The Trustee's Statement of Investment Policy Principles is set out on pages 29 - 41 of this Annual Report.

Sustainable Finance Disclosure Regulations (SFDR) Disclosures All of the investment funds under the Fund, including those available to members to invest additional voluntary contributions, have been classified under Article 6 as defined under the SFDR, with the exception of Sustainable Global Equity which is classified under Article 8. The investments underlying Article 6 classified financial products do not take into account the EU criteria for environmentally sustainable economic activities. As an Article 8 classified fund, Sustainable Global Equity seeks to promote environmental characteristics within the meaning of the SFDR.

The Trustee continues to review the Fund's approach to sustainability risk considerations and its current approach is documented in the Statement of Investment Policy Principles contained in this report.

Summary of Membership

Membership Movement The following is a summary of the Membership Movements in respect of the Fund for the year ended 31 December 2022.

New Pensioners	New Pensioners Active Members Not Accruing Future Benefits		Pensioners
Membership @ 31/12/2021	255	717	911
Adjustment	-	-	-
New Pensioners	-	-	37
Actives to Deferred	(13)	13	-
Retirements	(5)	(19)	-
Leavers Administered	(5)	(15)	(33)
Membership @ 31/12/2022	232	696	915

There are no members (2021: None) covered for death benefits only at the year end.

In Conclusion

We trust that members find this Annual Report informative and we are pleased to acknowledge the assistance received from the Principal Employer and its staff during the year as well as from our various professional advisers.

Signed on behalf of the Trustee:

Eugene MacCurtain

DocuSigned by:

Director

www

99DE4F0BB29D426

Director

13 September 2023 Date

Statement of Trustee Responsibilities

The financial statements are the responsibility of the Trustee. Irish pension legislation requires the Trustee to make available for each year the Annual Report of the Fund, including audited financial statements and the report of the auditor. The financial statements are required to show a true and fair view, in accordance with The Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and the Republic of Ireland ("FRS 102"), of the financial transactions for the year and the assets and liabilities (other than liabilities to pay benefits in the future) at the end of the year. They also include a statement whether the financial statements have been prepared in accordance with the Statement of Recommended Practice - Financial Reports of Pension Plans ("SORP"), (revised 2018), subject to any material departures disclosed and explained in the financial statements.

Accordingly, the Trustee must ensure that in the preparation of the Fund's financial statements:

- suitable accounting policies are selected and then applied consistently;
- reasonable and prudent judgements and estimates are made;
- the financial statements are prepared on a going concern basis unless it is appropriate to presume that the Fund will be wound up; and
- the SORP is followed, or particulars of any material departures have been disclosed and explained.

The Trustee is required by law to have appropriate procedures in place throughout the year under review, to ensure that:

- contributions payable during the year are receivable by the Trustee in accordance with the timetable set out in Section 58A of the Pensions Act, 1990 (as amended) where applicable to the contributions and otherwise within 30 days of the Fund's year end; and
- contributions payable are paid in accordance with the rules of the Fund and the recommendation of the Actuary.

The Trustee is responsible for making available certain other information about the Fund in the form of an Annual Report. The Trustee is responsible for ensuring that proper membership and financial records are kept on a timely basis sufficient to enable an Annual Report to be prepared for the Fund containing the information specified in regulation 7 of the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations 2006 (as amended), including financial statements which show a true and fair view of the financial transactions of the Fund in the year under review and of the assets and liabilities at the year end, other than liabilities for pensions and other benefits payable after the year end. The Trustee is also responsible for safeguarding the assets of the Fund and hence for taking reasonable steps for the prevention and detection of fraud and other irregularities, including the maintenance of appropriate internal controls.

Signed on behalf of the Trustee:

DocuSigned by:

Eugene MacCurtail

Director

DocuSigned by:

99DE4F0BB29D426

Director

13 September 2023

Date



REPORT OF THE INDEPENDENT AUDITORS TO THE TRUSTEES AND MEMBERS OF THE SMURFIT KAPPA IRELAND PENSION FUND

Opinion

We have audited the financial statements of above pension scheme for the year ended 31 December 2022, which comprise the Fund Account, the Net Assets Statement and notes to the accounts, including the summary of significant accounting policies. The financial reporting framework that has been applied in their preparation is Irish pension law, the Statement of Recommended Practice – Financial Reports of Pension Schemes (SORP) and the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations 2006 - 2013.

In our opinion the financial statements:

- show a true and fair view of the financial transactions of the scheme during the year ended 31 December 2022, and of the amount and disposition at that date of its assets and liabilities, other than liabilities to pay pensions and benefits after the year end;
- contain the information specified in Schedule A to the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations 2006

In our opinion:

- the contributions payable to the scheme during the period have been received within thirty days of the end of the scheme year; and
- the contributions have been paid in accordance with the scheme rules and with the recommendations of the actuary.

Basis for opinion

We conducted our audit in accordance with International Standards on Auditing (Ireland) (ISAs (Ireland)) and applicable law. Our responsibilities under those standards are described in the Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements section of our report. We are independent of the scheme in accordance with ethical requirements that are relevant to our audit of financial statements in Ireland, including the Ethical Standard issued by the Irish Auditing and Accounting Supervisory Authority (IAASA), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with these requirements.

We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

Conclusions relating to going concern

In auditing the financial statements, we have concluded that the trustees' use of the going concern basis of accounting in the preparation of the financial statements is appropriate.

Based on the work we have performed, we have not identified any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that, individually or collectively, may cast significant doubt on the scheme's ability to continue as a going concern for a period of at least twelve months from the date when the financial statements are authorised for issue.

Our responsibilities and the responsibilities of the trustees with respect to going concern are described in the relevant sections of this report.



REPORT OF THE INDEPENDENT AUDITORS TO THE TRUSTEES AND MEMBERS OF THE SMURFIT KAPPA IRELAND PENSION FUND (continued)

Other information

The other information comprises the information included in the annual report other than the financial statements and our auditor's report thereon. The trustees are responsible for the other information. Our opinion on the financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If we identify such material inconsistencies or apparent material misstatements, we are required to determine whether there is a material misstatement in the financial statements or a material misstatement of the other information. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact.

We have nothing to report in this regard.

Respective responsibilities

Responsibilities of trustees for the financial statements

As explained more fully in the trustees' responsibilities statement, the trustees are responsible for:

- the preparation of the financial statements and for being satisfied that they give a true and fair view, and for such internal control as they determine is necessary to enable the preparation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.
- ensuring the financial statements contain the information specified in Schedule A to the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations 2006

In preparing the financial statements, the trustees are responsible for assessing the scheme's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless management either intends to wind up the scheme or to cease operations, or has no realistic alternative but to do so.

The trustees are also responsible for ensuring that

- the contributions payable to the scheme during the period have been received by the trustees within thirty days of the end of the scheme year end, and
- the contributions have been paid in accordance with the scheme rules and with the recommendations of the actuary.



REPORT OF THE INDEPENDENT AUDITORS TO THE TRUSTEES AND MEMBERS OF THE SMURFIT KAPPA IRELAND PENSION FUND (continued)

Auditor's responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with ISAs (Ireland) will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these financial statements.

A further description of our responsibilities for the audit of the financial statements is located on the IAASA's website at: http://www.iaasa.ie/getmedia/b2389013-1cf6-458b-9b8f-8202dc9c3a/Description of auditors responsibilities for audit.pdf . This description forms part of our auditor's report.

The purpose of our audit work and to whom we owe our responsibilities

Our report is made solely to the trustees and members of the pension scheme as a body. Our audit work has been undertaken so that we might state to the pension scheme's trustees and members those matters we are required to state to them in an auditor's report and for no other purpose. To the fullest extent permitted by law, we do not accept or assume responsibility to anyone other than the pension scheme and the trustees and members of the pension scheme, as a body, for our audit work, for this report, or for the opinions we have formed.

Mazars

Chartered Accountants & Statutory Audit Firm

Harcourt Road

Dublin 2

19 September 2023

Fund Account for the Year Ended 31 December 2022

		2022	2021
	Note	€	€
Contributions and benefits			
Employer Contributions	3	7,197,339	7,079,960
Employee Contributions	3	194,569	245,691
Other Income		30,561	33,674
		7,422,469	7,359,325
Benefits payable	4	(8,182,052)	(7,325,367)
Payments to and on account of leavers	5	(5,015,469)	(2,994,435)
Risk premium		(120,585)	
		(13,318,106)	(10,319,802)
Net (withdrawals) from dealing with members		(5,895,637)	(2,960,477)
Returns on investments			
Investment income	6	163,883	309,364
Change in market value of investments	7	(51,751,583)	23,153,982
Investment managers rebates/(expenses)		335,460	362,094
Net return on investments		(51,252,240)	23,825,440
Net Increase in the Fund		(57,147,877)	20,864,963
Net Assets as at 1 January		235,633,576	214,768,613
Net Assets as at 31 December		178,485,699	235,633,576

The notes on pages 15 to 24 form part of these financial statements.

Signed on behalf of the Trustee:

DocuSigned by:

C3074097C3D2457

DocuSigned by:

99DE4F0BB29D426.

Director

13 September 2023

Date

Net Assets Statement (available for benefits) as at 31 December 2022

		2022	2021
	Note	€	€
Investment assets			
Pooled investment vehicles	7	169,387,121	224,640,994
AVC Investments	7	7,625,702	9,026,201
		177,012,823	233,667,195
Current Assets	8	1,557,239	2,091,933
Current Liabilities	9	(84,363)	(125,552)
Net Assets as at 31 December	-	178,485,699	235,633,576

The notes on pages 15 to 24 form part of these financial statements.

The financial statements summarise the transactions of the Fund and deal with the net assets at the disposal of the Trustee. They do not take account of obligations to pay pensions and benefits, which fall due after the end of the year. The actuarial position of the Fund, which does take account of such obligations, is dealt with in the Actuarial Valuation Report, and the Actuarial Funding Certificate, Funding Standard Reserve Certificate and Actuary's Statement included in this Annual Report, and these financial statements should be read in conjunction with them.

Signed on behalf of the Trustee:

DocuSigned by:

Director

DocuSigned by:

Director

13 September 2023

Date

Notes to the Financial Statements

1. Basis of Preparation

The Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with the Occupational Pension Schemes (Disclosure of Information) Regulations, 2006 (as amended) ("the Regulations"), the guidance set out in the Statement of Recommended Practice Financial Reports of Pension Schemes (Revised 2018) ("the SORP"), and Financial Reporting Standard 102 – the Financial Reporting Standard applicable in the UK and Republic of Ireland issued by the Financial Reporting Council ("FRS 102").

The financial statements summarise the transactions and net assets of the Fund. Liabilities to pay pensions and other benefits which are expected to become payable in the future are not dealt with in the financial statements. The actuarial position of the Fund, which does take account of such liabilities, is dealt with in the Actuarial Valuation Report, Actuarial Funding Certificate and Funding Standard Reserve Certificate. The financial statements should be read in conjunction with these. The most recent valuation was at 1 January 2022. The Report on Actuarial Liabilities, Actuarial Funding Certificate, Funding Standard Reserve Certificate, and Actuary's Statement are provided on pages 42 to 47 of this Annual Report.

2. Accounting Policies

The significant accounting policies adopted by the Fund are as follows:

Accruals concept

The financial statements have been prepared on an accruals basis with the exception of individual transfers, which are recognised when received or paid and benefits payable, which are recognised when the options available have been agreed.

Contribution income

The employer's normal contributions are accounted for as they fall due as agreed between the Trustee and the Principal Employer for the year and as recommended by the Actuary.

Employers' contributions for deficit funding or for benefit augmentation (where applicable) are accounted for on the basis agreed with the Principal Employer, the Trustee and the Actuary, or, if there is no agreement, they are accounted for on a cash basis.

Transfers to and from other plans

Individual transfer values represent the amounts received or paid during the year. All the values are based on methods and assumptions determined by the Actuary for the Trustee.

Investment income

Income is accounted for on an accruals basis. Income earned on investments in pension managed funds is not distributed but is accumulated with the capital of the funds and dealt with as part of the change in market value.

Investment income from segregated funds and deposits is recognised separately in the return on investments and is highlighted in note 7 of these financial statements.

Benefits payable

Benefits are accounted for in the period in which members notify the Trustee of their decisions on the type or amount of benefit to be taken or, if there is no member choice, on the date of retirement or leaving.

Administrative expenses

Administrative expenses are borne by the Principal Employer.

Valuation of investments

Quoted investments are valued at bid market value. Investments in the limited partnership are valued on the basis of the Fund's share of the net assets. Other investments are stated at the Trustee's valuation based on the advice of the Investment Managers.

Investment properties are valued in accordance with the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors' Valuation Standards.

The Valuation Standards UK PS 1.1, Valuation of Financial Statements (which also applies in the Republic of Ireland) provides that properties should be included at open market value or other appropriate basis of valuation. An example of circumstances in which open market value may not be the appropriate basis of valuation are properties in the occupation of the Fund, which should be valued at existing use value. As none of the investment properties are used solely in the occupation of the Fund, investment properties are valued at market value in accordance with the Royal Institution of Chartered Surveyors' Valuation Standards.

Taxation

The Fund has been approved as an "exempt approved fund" for the purposes of Section 774, Part 30, Chapter 1 of the Taxes Consolidation Act, 1997 and thus the Fund's income and gains are exempt from taxation.

Investment management fees

Investment management fees are calculated as a percentage of the assets under management and these fees are borne by the Fund. Fees relating to unitised funds are not levied directly but are reflected in the unit prices and also borne by the Fund.

3. Contributions		
Employer	2022 €	2021 €
Employer	£	e
Augmentation	-	65,499
Deficit funding	7,197,339	7,014,461
	7,197,339	7,079,960
Employee		
Additional voluntary contributions	194,569	245,691
	194,569	245,691
Total	7,391,908	7,325,651

4. Benefits Payable

•		
	2022 €	2021 €
Pensions Payable	6,811,031	6,815,460
Commutation and Lump Sum Retirement Benefits	567,640	438,788
Purchases Annuities	106,019	-
AVC Withdrawal	189,278	-
Death Benefits	508,084	71,119
Total	8,182,052	7,325,367
5. Payments to and on account of leavers		
	2022 €	2021 €
Transfers to other Plans	5,015,469	2,994,435
Refunds of contributions		
Total	5,015,469	2,994,435
6. Investment Income		
	2022	2021
	€	€
Managed & unitised funds	146,626	292,722
Annuities	17,257	16,642
Total	163,883	309,364

7. Net Investment Assets

(a) Summary of movement in investments during the year

	Value at 31-12-21	Purchases	Sale proceeds	Change in market value	Value at 31-12-22
	€	€	€	€	€
Pooled Investment Vehicles	224,640,994	495,238	(4,646,793)	(51,102,318)	169,387,121
AVC Investments	9,026,201	194,569	(945,803)	(649,265)	7,625,702
	233,667,195	689,807	(5,592,596)	(51,751,583)	177,012,823

The change in market value of investments during the year comprises all increases and decreases in the market value of investments held at any time during the year, profits and losses realised on the sale of investments during the year and foreign exchange differences arising on the translation of investments denominated in foreign currencies. Where the investments are held in unitised funds, the change in market value also includes expenses both implicit and explicit for the year and any reinvested income, where the income is not distributed.

The Investment Managers are remunerated on a fee basis calculated as a percentage of the assets under management and these fees are reflected in unit prices and borne by the Fund.

b) Summary of % of net assets

	2022 €	Net Assets %	2021 €	Net Assets %
Main Scheme Investments				
Mercer Global Investments Europe Ltd.	161,943,764	90.73%	217,813,084	92.44%
Irish Forestry Unit Trust	7,439,037	4.16%	6,827,243	2.90%
Harcourt Life Assurance	4,320	0.00%	667	0.00%
AVC Investments				
Irish Life Assurance	5,446,943	3.05%	6,132,076	2.60%
Friends First Life Assurance Company	2,178,759	1.22%	2,894,125	1.23%
	177,012,823	· ·	233,667,195	

(c) Breakdown of Pooled Investment Vehicles

Pooled Investment Vehicles	2022		2021	2021	
	Main	AVC/DC	Main	AVC/DC	
	€	€	€	€	
Equity Funds	29,559,004	387,125	61,295,060	388,960	
Bonds	90,493,422	-	110,417,311	-	
Property and Forestry Funds	8,739,690	95,116	16,256,501	95,662	
Multi-Asset Funds	40,595,005	6,632,043	36,672,122	8,165,865	
Cash/Liquidity Funds	-	511,418	-	375,714	
Total Investment Assets	169,387,121	7,625,702	224,640,994	9,026,201	

(d) Investment Fair Value Hierarchy

The fair value of financial instruments has been determined using the following fair value hierarchy:

- Level 1: The unadjusted quoted price in an active market for identical assets or liabilities that the entity can access at the measurement date.
- Level 2: Inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable (i.e. developed using market data) for the asset or liability.
- Level 3: Inputs are unobservable (i.e. for which the market data is unavailable) for the asset or liability.

	As At 31 December 2022				
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	<u>Total</u>	
Pooled Investment Vehicles	-	161,943,764	7,443,357	169,387,121	
AVC Investments	-	7,625,702	-	7,625,702	
	-	169,569,466	7,443,357	177,012,823	
		As At 31 Dec	ember 2021		
	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	<u>Total</u>	
Pooled Investment Vehicles	-	217,813,084	6,827,910	224,640,994	
AVC Investments	-	9,026,201	-	9,026,201	
=	-	226,839,285	6,827,910	233,667,195	

(e) Investment Risks

FRS 102 requires the disclosure of information in relation to certain investment risks. These risks are set out by FRS 102 as follows:

- **Credit risk:** This is the risk that one party to a financial instrument will cause a financial loss for the other party by failing to discharge an obligation.
- Market risk: This is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of financial instruments will fluctuate due to changes in market variables.

The maximum risk resulting from financial instruments, except for written options and securities sold short, equals their value.

Market risk comprises currency risk, interest rate risk and other price risk:

- Currency risk: This is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial asset will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates.
- Interest rate risk: This is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial asset primarily bonds, interest rate swaps and pooled investment vehicles held mainly in bonds will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates.
- Other price risk: This is the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial asset
 will fluctuate because of changes in market prices (other than those arising from currency risk
 or interest rate risk primarily equity prices), whether those changes are caused by factors
 specific to the individual financial instrument or its issuer, or factors affecting all similar
 financial instruments traded in the market.

Investment Objectives

The overall investment objective of the Trustees is to carry out the investment terms as set out in the Fund's trust deed. When considering investment matters for the Fund the Trustee is cognisant of its duty to act in the best interests of the beneficiaries which typically means their interests in receiving secure retirement benefits as set out in the Trust Deed and Rules. To achieve this, the Trustee seeks to implement an investment strategy which is appropriate to the liabilities of the Fund and the funding and risk tolerances of both the Trustee and the Sponsoring Employer (the "Company").

The Fund's current investment strategy results from the 2020 investment strategy review which was implemented in July 2020 and recalibrated in 2021 and again in 2022. A de-risking framework is in place, under which the investment strategy targets evolution to a lower risk strategy over a target period to 2029.

Investment Policy

The Trustee has established a Statement of Investment Principles (SIPP) which sets out the investment strategy and policies for the Fund, the investment objectives, asset allocations as well as the procedures for managing and monitoring investments and the related risks. The Trustee has determined an investment strategy after receiving advice from its investment consultants. Implementation of the investment strategy has been delegated to professional investment managers. The investment strategy and implementation arrangements of the Fund are reviewed regularly by the Trustee.

Risk measurement

The Fund is exposed to credit risk and market risk (which includes currency risk, interest rate risk, and other price risk) arising from the financial instruments it holds. The Trustee will manage a range of investment risks in order to create a prudent, diversified and efficient portfolio. The Trustee recognises the importance of measuring the risk of the chosen investment policy by reference to the liabilities. Risk is measured by considering the following risk factors:

- The potential deterioration of the financial position of the Fund;
- The risk of not achieving a sufficient level of investment return to match the growth in liabilities;
 and
- The intentions of the Company.

Risk Management Processes

The Trustee measures and monitors risk in its portfolio on a regular basis. It does this by ensuring effective reporting of portfolio and liability information, which is considered as part of its meetings.

Strategic Asset Allocation

A review of the investment policy of the Fund was carried out during 2020. The review involved consideration of the split between growth and risk reducing assets in order to best reflect the funding and risk tolerances of both the Company and the Trustee. It also involved consideration of:

- How the risk-reducing portfolio might best be constructed in order to reflect the nature of the liabilities; and
- How the growth portfolio might best be most efficiently constructed to seek to deliver return.

The Trustee has put in place a pre-planned de-risking strategy linked to the funding level of the Fund. Under this de-risking strategy, Mercer monitors the assets and liabilities on a daily basis and, if preagreed funding level improvements are observed, automatically moves pre-agreed portions from growth assets to liability hedging assets. A time-based trigger framework operates in parallel to the funding level triggers in order to ensure de-risking progress in the event that funding level de-risking triggers are not reached.

The overall strategy, including the de-risking framework, was reviewed and revised on several occasions, the latest being mid-2022.

The agreed funding level triggers following the 2022 review are set out in the Trustee's Statement of Investment Policy Principles, a copy of which is contained in pages 29 to 41 of this Annual Report. They were agreed in advance with the Trustee and are reviewed annually as part of an investment strategy recalibration exercise. The initial objective is to reduce the allocation to growth assets to 35%, with the aim of achieving this by 2029. The funding level is measured on an agreed de-risking basis of swaps + 0.5% margin. A complementary time-based trigger framework is also in place to increase the level of interest rate hedging as the Fund matures.

Growth and Liability-Hedging Portfolios

These are described in the Trustee's Statement of Investment Policy Principles, a copy of which is contained in pages 29 to 41 of this Annual Report.

Liability Hedging Portfolio Weights

These are described in the Trustee's Statement of Investment Policy Principles, a copy of which is contained in pages 29 to 41 of this Annual Report.

Risk disclosure under FRS 102

Pooled Vehicles

The investment strategy of the Fund is implemented using a range of regulated pooled investment vehicles. An element of counterparty credit risk is therefore inherent in the fund structure employed. However, the investment managers are obliged to comply with regulatory requirements applicable to the asset management sector.

The funds used to implement the investment strategy are exposed to indirect credit and market risks and, as required under FRS 102, these risks are tabulated below:

Asset Class	Fund Vehicle Name	Credit Risk	Market I		
Asset Olass	Tunu venicie Name	Orealt Mak_	Currency	Interest rate	Other
Global Equities (passive, fundamental	Mercer Fundamental Indexation Global Equity CCF	•	•	۰	•
indexation basis)	Mercer Fundamental Indexation Global Equity CCF - Hedged	٠	0	۰	•
Sustainable Global Equity	Mercer Sustainable Global Equity Fund	•	•	•	•
Sustainable Global Equity	Mercer Sustainable Global Equity Fund - Hedged	•	0	•	•
Small Cap Equities	Mercer Global Small Cap Equity Fund	•	•	•	•
Small Cap Equities	Mercer Global Small Cap Equity Fund (Hedged)	•	0	•	•
Emerging Market Equities	MGI Emerging Markets Equity Fund	•	•	•	•
Low Volatility Equities	Mercer Low Volatility Equity Fund	•	•	•	•
Low Volatility Equities	Mercer Low Volatility Equity Fund - Hedged	•	0	•	•
Global Listed Infrastructure Equities	Sustainable Listed Infrastructure UCITS CCF	•	•	•	•
Global Listed Infrastructure Equities	Sustainable Listed Infrastructure UCITS CCF (Hedged)	٠	0	۰	•
Absolute Return Strategies	Mercer Diversifying Alternative Strategies (Hedged)	•	0	•	•
Absolute Return Strategies	UCITS Alternatives Strategies (Hedged)	•	0	•	•
Absolute Return Bonds	Mercer Absolute Return Fixed Income	•	0	•	•
Multi-Asset Credit	Mercer Multi-Asset Credit Fund	•	0	•	•

Emerging Market Debt	MGI Emerging Market Debt Fund	•	•	•	•
Emerging Market Debt	Mercer Emerging Market Debt – Hard Currency Fund	•	•	•	•
Eurozone Equities	MGI Eurozone Equity Fund	•	•	•	•
China Equities	Mercer China Equity Fund	•	•	•	•
UK Equities	MGI UK Equity Fund	•	•	•	•
Multi-Asset	Mercer Dynamic Asset Allocation Fund	•	•	•	•
Private Debt	Private Markets	•	•	•	•
Private Equity	Private Markets	•	•	•	•
Infrastructure	Private Markets	•	•	•	•
Sustainable Opportunities	Private Markets	•	•	•	•
Senior Private Debt	Private Markets	•	•	•	•
Credit Opportunities	Private Markets	•	•	•	•
Forestry & Property	Irish Forestry Unit Trust/Aviva Property	•	0	•	•
Real LDI Bonds	Mercer Euro Long Real LDI Fund	•	0	•	•
Nominal LDI Bonds	Mercer Euro Medium Nominal LDI Fund	•	0	•	•
High Yield Bonds	Mercer Global High Yield Bond Fund	•	0	•	•
Corporate Bonds	Mercer Passive Euro Over 5 Year Bond Fund	•	0	•	•
Corporate Bonds	Mercer Passive Euro Corporate Bond Fund	•	0	•	•
Corporate Bonds	Mercer Euro Tailored Credit Fund	•	0	•	•

Investment risk can be considered in a number of different ways and so there must be an element of subjectivity involved in the interpretation of the risks listed under FRS102 and in the assessment of their impact above.

It should be noted that the risks above are not independent; no asset class is risk free and combinations of the above risks (and others) can influence any asset as market conditions vary.

The Trustee considers investment risk holistically by regularly reviewing its investment strategy in the context of the evolution of the Fund's liabilities.

8. Current Assets		
	2022	2021
	€	€
Bank	900,964	1,512,230
Contributions	-	-
Benefits	642,777	566,205
Due from employer	13,498	13,498
Total	1,557,239	2,091,933
9. Current Liabilities		
	2022	2021
	€	€
Contributions in advance	70,752	111,941
Benefits payable	13,611	13,611
_		

10. Related Party Transactions

Trustee

The Trustee Directors did not receive and are not due any remuneration from the Fund. The names of the Trustee Directors at the date of signing are set out on page 1 of this Annual Report. Contributions include amounts in relation to Derek Carroll, Donal Clinch and Eugene MacCurtain who were all Trustee Directors and active members not accruing future benefits of the Fund during the period covered by this Annual Report.

Principal Employer

Smurfit Kappa Packaging Limited is the Principal Employer. Employer contributions to the Fund are disclosed in the Fund Account. Contributions are made in accordance with the Trust Deed and Rules and the recommendation of the Actuary. Any administration work undertaken by the Principal Employer in connection with the management of the Fund is carried out free of charge.

The Registered Administrator & Consultants

Aon Solutions Ireland Limited T/A Aon provides general consulting, actuarial consulting and administration services to the Fund. Mercer Global Investments Europe Ltd provides investment consulting services to the Fund.

Investment Manager

The Investment Managers, Mercer Global Investments Europe Ltd, Aviva Investors Global Services Limited, Irish Forestry Unit Trust and Harcourt Life Assurance dac are remunerated on a fee basis calculated as a

percentage of the assets under management. Except in the case of Aviva Investors Global Services Limited, whose fees are paid directly from the Fund, all other fees are reflected in unit prices and borne indirectly by the Fund.

11. Self-Investment

There were no employer related investments at any time during the year.

12. Concentration of Investments

There was no individual stock representing in excess of 5% of the fund assets other than holdings in unitised funds as detailed in note 7 (b).

13. Contingent Liabilities

There were no contingent liabilities or contractual commitments (save for the liability to pay pensions and other benefits in the future which have not been taken into account) at 31 December 2022 (2021: €Nil).

14. Events
Subsequent to
the Balance
Sheet Date

There are no events post year end that would require amendments to or disclosure in this report.

15. Approval of the Financial Statements

The financial statements were approved by the Trustee on: <u>13 September 2023</u>.

Investment Report



Smurfit Kappa IRE Pension Trustees Ltd a/c as Trustee Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension

Investment Management performance report for the 1-year period to 31 December 2022

The Mercer Funds structures are utilised by the Trustees in order to access a blend of highly-rated specialist managers across different asset categories, in an efficient manner. Using these structures, Mercer are employed to select, blend and replace managers where necessary, and to manage the overall operation of each fund to meet the Trustees' risk and performance objectives.

Market Background

2022 started on a positive note. The continued absence of far-reaching Covid restrictions in developed countries supported demand. Although inflation came in at elevated levels, a combination of improving supply chains and moderate monetary tightening was expected to bring it under control. The invasion of Ukraine and subsequent spike in commodity markets completely changed this narrative, however. Central banks were forced to accelerate the pace of tightening even as growth expectations were dialled down. The recovery in supply chains was nipped in the bud due to the conflict, sanctions on Russia and to a lesser degree China locking down large swathes of its economy again.

The second quarter of 2022 saw a continuation of the broad macro trends seen since the beginning of 2022. Surging commodity prices, to some degree the result of the ongoing conflict in Ukraine and associated sanctions against Russia, alongside the enormous monetary and fiscal stimulus of the last two years led to new multi-decade inflation records. Central banks in the major regions doubled down on monetary tightening as a consequence, resulting in elevated market volatility and a sell-off in pretty much all asset classes except commodities. Growth expectations were dialled down over the quarter, with a growing number of investors seeing a recession as an increasingly plausible scenario. On the brighter side, there was evidence of supply chains gradually beginning to improve.

Inflation and central bank policy continued to drive markets in the third quarter of 2022. Inflation readings in most major regions remained high and rising. Central banks therefore continued to tighten monetary policy and maintained a hawkish outlook, resulting in elevated market volatility. Risk assets rose in July on the back of hopes of inflation peaking and the hiking cycle ending, but these hopes were quashed later in the quarter. Furthermore, markets priced in the increasing risk of a recession resulting from the monetary tightening. Therefore most major asset classes ended the quarter with negative returns. Significant continued weakening in sterling mitigated the drawdown for unhedged UK investors. The conflict in Ukraine added to negative sentiment as Russia stepped up its anti-west rhetoric and further restricted natural gas supplies to Europe which exacerbated pressure on energy prices Volatility spiked in UK markets at the end of Q3 2022 as an unfunded fiscal budget led to a crisis in government bond markets.

In Q4, developed market central banks continued tightening monetary policy but the pace of tightening began to slow in the US amid an encouraging downwards trend in inflation albeit from high levels. In China, a near total reversal of all Covid-related restrictions were a late year boost to its ailing economy. The narrative of peaking inflation and resilient economic growth drove positive equity returns during October and November, but hawkish messaging from central banks in December led to a premature end of the "Santa rally".

Overall, the 12-month period to December 2022 saw tightening of financial conditions by major central banks, with the notable exception of China and Japan. Inflation remained rampant although tentative signs of a potential peak began to show late in 2022. Commodities and the US dollar were among the few asset classes to provide positive returns. Returns for cash, floating rate and gold were flat to slightly negative, compared to the high single digit drawdown for a typical 60/40 portfolio in unhedged sterling terms.

Fund asset allocation as at 31 December 2022	Valuation (€)	Units	Fair value level	Fund Return for 1Yr Period	Benchmark Return for 1Yr Period
Mercer Fundamental Indexation Global Equity (1)	5,364,042.45	26,485.1748	2	-11.0%	-11.3%
Mercer Fundamental Indexation Global Equity Hedged (1)	981,033.05	5,099.1894	2	-16.5%	-16.5%
MGI Eurozone Equity	2,704,362.66	10,319.6316	2	-16.9%	-12.5%
MGI Emerging Markets Equity Fund (1)	4,732,012.22	28,249.1327	2	-21.5%	-14.9%
Mercer Low Volatility Equity Fund (1)	167,119.02	1,060.1308	2	-8.0%	-12.8%
Mercer Low Volatility Equity Fund Hedged (1)	5,536,461.47	37,290.1022	2	-13.3%	-17.9%
Mercer Global Small Cap Equity Fund (1)	1,295,024.42	6,826.6970	2	-10.8%	-13.4%
Mercer Global Small Cap Equity Fund Hedged (1)	337,086.11	2,815.3855	2	-15.1%	-17.2%
Mercer Sustainable Global Equity Fund (1)	3,710,055.58	23,179.1552	2	-17.0%	-12.8%
Mercer Sustainable Global Equity Fund Hedged (1)	171,063.76	1,431.3761	2	-22.0%	-17.9%
Mercer Global High Yield Bond Fund Hedged (1)	1,040,541.49	10,589.6752	2	-13.7%	-12.3%
MGI Emerging Market Debt Fund (1)	1,391,518.33	11,938.2149	2	-2.9%	-5.9%
MGI Absolute Return Fixed Income Fund (1)	1,047,829.44	11,019.3442	2	-6.7%	1.5%
Mercer Euro over 5 Year Bond Fund (1) *	4,392,514.63	39,845.0166	2	-19.7%	N/A
Mercer Multi-Asset Credit Fund Hedged (1)	7,618,550.86	68,579.9879	2	-9.9%	3.0%
Mercer Diversifying Alternative Strategies Fund (1)	5,409,911.34	49,586.7217	3	5.4%	3.0%
Mercer UCITS Alternative Strategies Fund (1)	3,745,750.34	39,075.2174	2	1.3%	2.0%
Mercer Global Listed Infrastructure (1)	968,821.19	7,203.6671	2	1.1%	1.4%
Global Listed Infrastructure EUR Hedged (1)	331,831.89	3,193.4548	2	-5.1%	-4.5%
Mercer Euro Medium Nominal LDI Fund (1)	20,331,191.54	720,708.6687	2	-70.7%	-70.7%
Mercer Euro Long Real LDI Fund (1)	31,012,328.32	318,205.7082	2	-39.6%	-39.6%
Mercer Passive Euro Corporate Bond Fund	8,729,204.17	102,263.4041	2	-13.7%	-13.7%

Mercer Euro Tailored Credit Fund (1) *	12,568,154.21	139,817.0454	2	N/A	N/A
MGI UK EQUITY (1)	2,056,637.74	24,510.0434	2	-19.5%	-5.1%
Mercer Dynamic Asset Allocation Fund (1)	14,517,475.07	151,144.9773	2	-13.6%	-13.6%
Mercer Emerging Market Debt Hard CCY Fund ⁽¹⁾	2,361,589.09	25,511.3869	2	-11.4%	-11.8%
Mercer China Equity Fund(1)*	2,504,105.11	26,478.8528	2	N/A	N/A
PIP V - Infrastructure	2,258,896.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP V - Private Equity	2,540,010.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP V - Senior Private Debt	2,091,877.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP V - Private Debt	1,916,274.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP V - Sustainable Opportunities	1,422,765.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP VI - Sustainable Opportunities	644,557.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP VI - Private Equity	1,050,856.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP VI – Infrastructure	1,129,201.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP VI - Credit Opportunities	1,345,490.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP VI - Private Debt	773,162.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP VI - Senior Private Debt	1,418,695.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP VII - Private Equity	85,954.00	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
PIP VII - Senior Private Debt	239,811.30	N/A	3	N/A	N/A
Total***	161,943,763.80	S			

Our funds operate on a 'single-swinging price' basis. Trustees should assess whether any additional adjustments are needed if for some reason they believe that the NAV does not reflect fair value, however Mercer would not expect that these funds exhibit any factors that should materially affect the NAV and hence that they represent fair value.

^{*}Please note 1 year performance is not available as the fund has been in operation for less than 1 year.

^{**}Total valuation figure does not include pending trades of €3,767.77 into Mercer Multi-Asset Credit Fund Hedged and Mercer Diversifying Alternative Strategies as at 31/12/2022.

^{***} Total valuation figure does not include Cash in Transit of €2,130,499.94 as at 31/12/2022.

⁽¹⁾ Fund performance figures are in Euro and are gross of Mercer fees, net of underlying manager fees, gross of hedging fees

Fund performance figures are in Euro and are gross of Mercer Fees, net of underlying Manager Fees, net of hedging fees

Reference to Mercer shall be construed to include Mercer LLC and/or its associated companies

Mercer Global Investments Europe Limited and Mercer (Ireland) Limited are regulated by the Central Bank of Ireland to its clients.

Mercer Global Investments Europe Limited has established a range of funds, MGI Funds plc, Mercer PIF plc, Mercer QIF plc and Mercer QIF CCF. These funds have been approved by the Central Bank of Ireland.

This document is issued by Mercer Global Investments Europe Limited. This document refers to funds managed by Mercer Global Investments Europe Limited ("the Funds").

Past performance is not a guide to the future. The value of your investments and any income from it may fall as well as

rise and you may receive back less than the amount invested.

There is also a currency risk involved in investing in assets which are in a foreign currency. Changes in the rates of exchange may therefore lead to a rise or fall in the value of your investments. The levels and basis of, and relief from, taxation can change. For the most recent approved ratings of an investment strategy, and a fuller explanation of their meanings, contact your Mercer representative.

This document is for information purposes only and does not constitute or form part of any offer to issue or sell, or any solicitation to buy or invest in, shares or interests in any Fund nor shall it or the fact of its distribution form the basis of, or be relied on in connection with, any contract thereof. Further information on the Funds, including a discussion of the risks of an investment in a particular Fund, is set out in the relevant Fund's prospectus. Recipients should refer only to the

prospectus when deciding whether to invest in any Fund.

All data as at dates specified and source is Mercer unless otherwise stated. This document may contain information on investment management firms. This information has been obtained from those investment management firms and other Nerver research documents and opinions on investment products (including product ratings) are based on information that has been obtained from the investment management firms and other sources. Mercer makes no representations or warranties as to the accuracy of the information presented and takes no responsibility or liability (including for indirect, consequential or incidental damages), for any error, omission or inaccuracy in the data supplied by any third party.

We believe that Mercer's manager research is the best in the market whether it is delivered within an advisory or implemented investment solutions model. With this in mind, unless we advise you otherwise, where Mercer advises on implemented investment services, these will be based solely on products and services offered by Mercer group companies. Where investments are placed with Mercer, Mercer group companies may receive ongoing periodic fees based on the value of funds under management in addition to any service fees agreed. All of Mercer's implemented investment services are based on the intellectual capital created within our global manager research team.

This document, the information contained herein and any oral or other written information disclosed or provided contains confidential and proprietary information of Mercer and is intended for the exclusive use of the parties to whom it was provided by Mercer. Its content may not be modified, sold or otherwise provided, in whole or in part, to any other person or entity, without Mercer's prior written permission.

Mercer's Implemented Consulting services are provided through Mercer Global Investments Europe Limited Under the Implemented Consulting approach, Mercer Global Investments Europe Limited acts as discretionary investment manager.

Mercer Global Investments Europe Limited accepts no responsibility for a Scheme's failure to meet its liabilities, nor the failure of the Scheme to meet its investment objective

© 2023 Mercer LLC. All rights reserved.

Statement of Investment Policy Principles

Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund (the "Fund")

Statement of Investment Policy Principles

Introduction

The purpose of this Statement of Investment Policy Principles (the "Statement") is to document the policies and guidelines that govern the management of the Fund's assets. It has been reviewed and adopted by the Trustee; it outlines the responsibilities, objectives, policies and risk management processes in place for the Fund.

Detailed guidelines for the Fund's investment managers are separately documented.

Investment Objectives

The overall investment objective of the Trustee is to carry out the investment terms as set out in the Fund's Trust Deed. When considering investment matters for the Fund, the Trustee is cognisant of its duty to act in the best interests of the beneficiaries which typically means their interests in receiving secure retirement benefits as set out in the Trust Deed and Rules. To achieve this, the Trustee seeks to implement an investment strategy which is appropriate to the liabilities of the Fund and the funding and risk tolerances of both the Trustee and the Sponsoring Employer (the "Company").

The Fund's current investment strategy results from the 2022 investment strategy review which was implemented in July 2022. Further, a de-risking framework is in place, under which the investment strategy evolves to a lower risk strategy under pre-agreed funding level triggers over the period to 2029.

Formulating Investment Policy

The Trustee has responsibility for setting and monitoring the investment strategy and arrangements of the Fund.

In setting their investment policy, the Trustee recognises that the Company's continued financial support for the Fund is of utmost importance in serving the best interests of members. Therefore, the principles outlined in this Statement are not shaped by the objectives of the Trustee in isolation, but also by an understanding of the objectives (financial or otherwise) of the Company.

The Trustee also recognises the need for expert advice in formulating investment policy and have therefore appointed an Investment Consultant (Mercer) to provide advice appropriate to the Fund.

Risk Measurement

A portfolio of high quality bonds of term and characteristics appropriate to the liabilities could be considered a reasonably low risk investment portfolio for any defined benefit pension plan. However, such a bond strategy would generally be expected to deliver low long-term investment returns and thus require higher contributions to fund the benefits of the Fund over its lifetime. Taking into consideration affordability of the Fund for the Company, the Trustee recognises that the Fund therefore needs to hold asset classes with higher expected returns (e.g. growth assets such as equities, higher-yielding fixed income, and other growth asset classes) in order to try to reduce funding costs over the longer term. Growth assets will typically involve higher risk and volatility, particularly over the short term and the Trustee therefore conducts regular investment risk assessments to gain comfort on the level of investment risk in the Fund's portfolio of assets.

The key risk in the context of investment is that the Fund's funding level may deteriorate as a result of the investment strategy being pursued, which would in turn increase the costs of funding and may threaten the future sustainability of the Fund. The Trustee has therefore considered the following as part of their investment risk analysis:

- Value at Risk
- Duration of the liabilities
- Hedge ratios
- Other statistical analysis, including stochastic projections
- Qualitative risk assessment

Some of the risk assessments above are carried out periodically and typically in line with the completion of a triennial actuarial funding valuation for the Fund. Some of the other risk assessments may be reviewed more frequently as and when relevant e.g. as part of the annual review of the de-risking framework. The assumptions underlying the risk assessments above are typically based on a suitable set of assumptions based on the effective date of the analysis being carried out. Actual experience will differ from the assumptions (perhaps significantly) and consequently, the Trustee will regularly review the investment strategy.

Current Investment Policy

In 2018 the Trustee, with the support of the Investment Sub-Committee and the Company, agreed a pre-planned, de-risking strategy linked to the funding-level of the Fund. Under this de-risking strategy, Mercer monitors the assets and liabilities on a daily basis and, if pre-agreed funding level improvements are observed, automatically moves pre-agreed portions from growth assets to liability hedging assets.

The overall investment strategy, including the de-risking framework, was reviewed and revised in mid-2022.

The agreed funding level triggers following the 2022 review are set out below. They have been approved by the Trustee and will be reviewed annually as part of an investment strategy recalibration exercise. The initial objective is to reduce the allocation to growth assets to 35%, with the aim of achieving this by 2029. The funding level is measured on an agreed de-risking basis of swaps +0.5% margin. As of 31 August 2022, the Fund sits in band 7 below, equating to a 52% target weighting in growth assets. A time-based trigger framework operates in parallel to the funding level triggers in order to ensure derisking progress in the event that funding level de-risking triggers are not reached.

Funding Level Trigger Framework

Funding Level Band	Bottom of Funding Level Band (Funding Level %)	Trigger to move into next Funding Level Band (Funding Level %)	Target Growth Allocation (% of total assets)	(% divergence from target allocation)
1	0.0%	61.4%	70%	+/- 2.0%
2	61.4%	65.1%	68%	+/- 2.0%

3	65.1%	68.8%	66%	+/- 2.0%
4	68.8%	72.6%	64%	+/- 2.0%
5	72.6%	76.3%	62%	+/- 2.0%
6	76.3%	80.0%	55%	+/- 2.0%
7*	80.0%	83.8%	52%	+/- 2.0%
8	83.8%	87.5%	49%	+/- 2.0%
9	87.5%	91.3%	45%	+/- 2.0%
10	91.3%	95.0%	40%	+/- 2.0%
11	95.0%	100.0%	35%	+/- 2.0%

^{*6} Funding Level bands reached. As of August 2022, the Fund sits in band 7.

Time-Based Trigger Framework

Effective date of Target Growth Allocation	Target Growth Allocation (% of Total Assets)
08/07/2020	70%
15/01/2021	69%
15/07/2021	68%
15/01/2022	67%
15/07/2022	66%
15/01/2023	65%
15/07/2023	64%
15/01/2024	63%
15/07/2024	62%
15/01/2025	61%
15/07/2025	60%

Effective date of Target Growth Allocation	Target Growth Allocation (% of Total Assets)
15/01/2026	59%
15/07/2026	58%
15/01/2027	57%
15/07/2027	56%
15/01/2028	55%
15/07/2028	54%
15/01/2029	53%
15/07/2029	52%
15/01/2030	51%
15/07/2030	50%

The de-risking triggers will be regularly reviewed to ensure alignment with the development of the liabilities of the Fund; de-risking to a lower risk target can be considered as part of these reviews. The target will take account of the allocation of the liabilities and a desire to maintain a sustainable funding agreement with the Sponsor.

Growth and Liability-Hedging Portfolios

The Trustee has agreed a strategic mix of asset classes within the Liability Hedging portfolio. This mix is reviewed on an ongoing basis and will evolve as the liabilities develop.

The Growth portfolio allocation will comprise a combination of equity, growth fixed income, alternatives and any other asset classes, and in such proportions, as determined by Mercer at its discretion. The Growth portfolio allocations (as adjusted from time to time in accordance with Mercer's 'best ideas'

strategic investment views). Mercer also has discretion to apply short term dynamic tilts to the asset allocation within the growth portfolio, to exploit market opportunities and manage risks.

Mercer has been appointed via a delegated or fiduciary investment solution, to formally select, blend and monitor active and passive investment managers within each of the individual asset classes according to their best ideas.

The following tables outline the target asset class allocations within the Liability Hedging portfolio, and the asset classes that comprise the Growth portfolio strategic asset allocation (as at the date of preparation of this Statement). The benchmark indices against which Mercer measure the performance of the appointed managers on the Trustee's behalf are also outlined.

Growth Portfolio

Asset Class	Benchmark Index
Fundamental Indexation Global Equity CCF (Euro Hedged and Unhedged)	MSCI Customised Index
Sustainable Global Equity (Euro Hedged and Unhedged)	MSCI World Index
Global Small Cap Equity (Euro Hedged and Unhedged)	MSCI World Small Cap (NDR) Index
Emerging Markets Equity	MSCI Emerging Markets Index
Low Volatility Equity (Euro Hedged and Unhedged)	MSCI World Index
Global Listed Infrastructure (Euro Hedged and Unhedged)	FTSE Global Core Infrastructure 50/50 Index
Diversifying Alternatives Strategies (Hedged)	* HFRI FOF: Market Defensive Index
Absolute Return Fixed Income (Euro Hedged)	Citi EUR 1 Month Euro Deposit
Multi-Asset Credit	FTSE EUR 1 Month Euro Deposit
Dynamic Asset Allocation – Opportunistic Growth (Frontier Market debt, Convertible Bonds, Asian High Yield)	Composite Benchmark

Asset Class	Benchmark Index
Emerging Markets Debt	J.P.Morgan GBI EM Global Diversified Composite Index
Emerging Markets Debt – Hard Currency	J.P.Morgan EMBI Global Diversified ex CCC Index
Eurozone Equity	MSCI EMU Index
	60% MSCI China
China Equity Fund	40% MSCI China A Onshore
Global High Yield Bond Fund	ICE BoFAML BB-B Rated Developed Markets High Yield Constrained
Global Small Cap Equity Fund (Euro Hedged and Unhedged)	MSCI World Small Cap Equity
Sustainable Global Equity Fund (Euro Hedged and Unhedged)	MSCI World Index
UCITS Alternative Strategies	FTSE EUR 1 month Deposit
UK Equity	FTSE All-Share Net Total Return Index
Private Markets: Senior Private Debt, Private Debt, Private Equity, Infrastructure, Sustainable Opportunities and Credit Opportunities	Composite Benchmark
Forestry & Property	Composite Benchmark

*The short-term performance gauge for Mercer Diversifying Alternatives Strategies is HFRI FOF: Market Defensive Index. The longer-term target is to outperform cash by 3%-3% p.a. over a market cycle with specified correlation and volatility targets.

The Trustee also intends to build up a long-term allocation to Private Market investments through commitments made to Senior Private Debt, Private Debt, Sustainable Opportunities, Infrastructure, Private Equity and Credit Opportunities. Mercer has been appointed to structure and implement these investments, as with the Fund's other allocations. As the first step in this long-term programme, the Trustee committed amounts equivalent to c.20% of the Growth portfolio (split equally across senior private debt, private debt, sustainable opportunities, infrastructure and private equity) in 2019. Further commitments were made in February 2021 including a new commitment to Credit Opportunities. New commitment requirements to align with the strategic allocation targets are assessed at least biennially,

the amounts will be driven by the progress of prior commitments and the magnitude of the growth allocation of the Fund. As capital calls are made, assets are drawn from the rest of the growth portfolio to meet these commitments.

Liability Hedging Portfolio Weights

The strategic asset allocation for the matching portfolio agreed following the 2022 review is set out below. The matching allocations can be expected to change as de-risking triggers are met.

Asset Class	Target Weight %*	Benchmark** Index
Euro Long Real LDI	50.0%	Composite benchmark with leveraged duration of c45yrs
Euro Medium Nominal LDI	25.0%	Composite benchmark with leveraged duration of c40yrs
Passive Euro Corporate Bond Fund	10.0%	Bloomberg Barclays Euro Aggregate Corporate Total Return Index
Euro Tailored Credit Fund	15.0%	Composite benchmark with overall duration of 10-12yrs
Total Liability Portfolio	100%	

Asset classes noted with a target weight of 0% are available to the Fund under the Investment Management Agreement. They may be included in the strategy in future, depending on the evolution of the de-risking journey
"Composite benchmarks derived in line with asset class specific objectives in terms of duration and country exposures

The base currency of the Fund (and hence of the benchmark) is the Euro. The Trustee has factored the Euro nature of the liabilities when constructing the benchmark strategy.

Analysis of current Strategy

As at the effective date of this Statement, the most recent analysis carried out on the Fund's investment strategy was performed as at August 2022, using Mercer's Euro investment modelling assumptions as at 31 March 2022. The output from this analysis showed the following:

- The expected return was assessed as 2.9% p.a. net of fees
- The expected volatility was measured as 9.8% p.a.
- The Value at Risk (VaR) measure was assessed as €22.0m, using a 5% probability and a 1 year time horizon. This is based on a funding level of 79.6% in August 2022, measured by reference to the Fund's target de-risking basis; a market basis which values liabilities by reference to a curve comprising of core Eurozone swap yields + a margin of 0.5%
- The duration of the liability-hedging portfolio was estimated to be c32 years, and the estimated duration of the liabilities of the Fund on the target de-risking basis described above was c18

Rebalancing

Market movements will cause the Fund's portfolio to differ from the strategic mix agreed by the Trustee. An automatic rebalancing policy, implemented by Mercer on the Trustee's behalf, is in place to limit these movements within pre-defined tolerance ranges.

Risk Management

The Trustee will measure and monitor risk in their portfolio on a regular basis. Investments are regularly considered as part of Trustee meetings, which are also attended by the Fund's investment consultant. The Trustee receives and reviews quarterly reports from their Investment Consultants.

Under Mercer's Dynamic De-Risking Solution, the continued suitability of the investment strategy in place is assessed each year as part of an investment strategy recalibration exercise. This includes consideration of the progress of the de-risking strategy towards its target. In addition, the Trustee formally reviews the Fund's investment strategy in conjunction with formal actuarial funding valuations of the Fund and will do so following any significant change to the Fund.

The Trustee will ensure that the investment of the Fund's assets adheres to the requirements of the Occupational Pension Schemes (Investment) Regulations 2006.

ESG, Stewardship, and Climate Change

The Trustee believes that environmental, social, and corporate governance (ESG) factors may have a material impact on investment risk and return outcomes, and that good stewardship can create and preserve value for companies and markets as a whole. The Trustee also recognises that long-term sustainability issues, particularly climate change, present risks and opportunities that increasingly may require explicit consideration.

The Fund invests in explicitly in sustainability themed investments via the delegated framework, including sustainable equity, sustainable opportunities and infrastructure in its investment strategy.

The Trustee has delegated day to day management of the assets to Mercer Global Investments Europe (MGIE), who in turn delegates responsibility for the investment of the assets to a range of underlying investment managers. MGIE monitors how the investment managers evaluate ESG factors, including climate change considerations, as well as how they exercise voting rights and stewardship obligations attached to the investments, in accordance with their own corporate governance policies and current best practice, including the UK Corporate Governance Code and UK Stewardship Code.

MGIE provides reporting on a regular basis, at least annually, on ESG integration progress, stewardship monitoring results, and climate-related metrics such as carbon footprint for equities.

The Trustee has not set any investment restrictions on MGIE or the underlying investment managers in relation to particular products or activities from an ESG perspective.

Sustainable Finance Disclosure Regulations

The Trustee acknowledges that under Article 4 of the Disclosure Regulations there is a requirement to publish and maintain on a website whether principal adverse impacts of investment decisions on sustainability factors are considered. The Trustee is awaiting the clarity of the Level II regulations prior to making such a statement.

This policy may be made publicly available in the future but is currently included within the SIPP of the Fund, as this is available to members each year through the Trustee Annual Report.

Shareholders' Rights Regulations 2020

With respect to the European Union Shareholders' Rights Regulation 2020 ("SRDII"), the Trustee does not have a standalone engagement policy as the Fund invests in pooled funds and therefore has no direct engagement with the underlying entities held.

The Trustee has engaged with Mercer Global Investments Europe Limited (MGIE) and they have provided a copy of their Engagement Policy and confirmed that MGIE complies with the Irish legislation transposing SRDII, which came into operation on 30 March 2020.

An annual report is published by MGIE outlining how the Engagement Policy was implemented, include a general description of voting behaviour, a summary of significant votes taken and information on the use of the services of proxy advisors.

In terms of how the Trustee's arrangement with MGIE incentivises the asset manager to align its investment strategy and decisions with the profile and duration of the Fund's liabilities, as noted above, the Trustee with the support of the Sponsor has agreed a long term de-risking strategy linked to the funding level of the Fund which is monitored and implemented by MGIE. The overall investment strategy, including the de-risking framework, is reviewed annually by the Trustee. Under this de-risking strategy MGIE monitors the assets and liabilities on a daily basis and, if pre-agreed funding level improvements are observed, automatically moves pre-agreed portions from growth assets to liability hedging assets. The funding level triggers involved are reviewed annually by the Trustee. The Trustee's arrangements with MGIE enable the Trustee to implement its chosen investment strategy, and provides the necessary operational infrastructure to do so.

In terms of how MGIE makes assessments about the performance of investee companies and engages with those investee companies, details of this are set out in MGIE's Engagement Policy as referred to above.

In terms of how the method and time horizon of the evaluation of MGIE's performance and its remuneration are aligned with the profile and duration of the Fund liabilities, and take absolute long term performance into account, the Trustee understands that the Fund's liabilities are long term and therefore sets investment strategy with a long-term horizon in mind. Performance is assessed on a quarterly basis with a review of the overall investment strategy, including the de-risking framework, undertaken on an annual basis. The quarterly reports assess individual fund performance versus benchmark, assess aggregate performance versus the strategic benchmark and provide Mercer research views both from the traditional investment and responsible investment perspectives. Further, the Trustee recognizes that even though the Fund's investments are subject to short-term volatility, it is critical that a long-term investment focus be maintained. The Trustee intends to avoid ad-hoc revisions to its philosophy and policies in reaction to either speculation or short-term market fluctuations and thus has agreed a rebalancing policy under which the asset allocation will be restored to the strategic allocation. This is documented in the Investment Management Agreement ('IMA') with MGIE.

Asset manager remuneration is calculated as a percentage of assets under management. Under the delegated arrangement, MGIE leverages its scale to ensure the underlying manager fees are highly competitive. The aggregate fee paid to MGIE for its provision of services under the delegated arrangement was reviewed by the Trustee and the Sponsor with the assistance of an external advisor prior to the appointment. There are performance related components in the private markets asset

classes but those are contingent on relative outperformance and are structured to ensure a long-term outlook, appropriate to the nature of the asset classes themselves.

In terms of how the Trustee monitors portfolio turnover costs incurred by the asset manager and how it defines and monitors a target portfolio turnover or turnover range, MGIE provides a statement of costs in the MiFID II Costs & Charges statement which is issued to its clients annually, which includes information on turnover costs

Finally, the IMA with MGIE has an indefinite duration but is subject to regular performance reviews.

AVC Section

The investment objectives of the Trustees are:

- To provide a range of efficiently-managed investment fund options that meet the broad needs
 of the members of the Scheme;
- To provide appropriate information on these fund options such that members are assisted in understanding and making their choice of fund.

Notwithstanding the above, the Trustees' objective is to ensure that members understand that the Trustees do not accept responsibility for the success or otherwise of the options made available to them. Members are informed that they have a responsibility to read and understand the documentation available to them so that the choices made by them adequately reflect their own investment objectives and their own attitude to risk.

Risk Measurement Methods

Given the defined contribution nature of the Scheme, the key investment risks of a DC scheme are categorised as investment risks and member decision-making risks. Details of both are provided below (although this is not an exhaustive list of all risks):

Investment Risks

- That longer term investment returns do not keep up with inflation (inflation risk);
- That the value of a member's account moves significantly out of line with movements in annuity
 prices so that the member cannot afford to buy the same level of retirement income as
 previously (annuity risk);
- That members' accounts can drop sharply in value because of investment market volatility (volatility risk).

Member Decision-making Risks

- That the member is overwhelmed by the number or complexity of investment choices (complexity risk);
- That the member does not get enough clear information to make a good choice (inadequate information risk).
- The table in section 5 classifies which funds aim to address the main investment risks for members according to inflation risk, annuity risk and volatility risk.
- · The Trustees can receive reporting from their investment managers.

Risk Management Processes

Within the fund choices that are available to each member:

- The risks outlined in the previous section can (if the member so chooses) be kept to a level that
 is appropriate for that individual member;
- Investments are, for the most part, limited to equities and bonds that are predominantly traded on recognised/regulated markets:
- Investment in derivative instruments is made only in so far as it either contributes to a reduction
 of investment risks or facilitates efficient portfolio management. Any such derivative investment
 must avoid excessive risk exposure to a single counterparty and to other derivative operations;
 and

The funds are properly diversified in such a way as to avoid accumulations of risk. Investments
in assets issued by the same issuer or by issuers belonging to the same group should not expose
the member to excessive risk concentration.

All investment managers are appointed by the Trustees and the appointment, including the terms on which the appointment may be terminated, is governed by a specific written agreement.

Strategic Asset Allocation

To manage the risks set out earlier in this Statement, the Trustees currently offer the following broad categories of fund options to members:

- Mixed Assets
- Cash
- Bonds
- Equities
- Alternatives

A description of the investment manager arrangements adopted and of the selected funds is provided below

Fund Name	Objective
Aviva Participating Fund With Profit	Aims to meet policyholder guarantees and targets a
	modest outperformance
Aviva Consensus Fund	Generate capital growth over the long term
Aviva FF Irish Commercial Property Fund	Invests in a range of Irish properties across retail, office
	and industrial sectors
Aviva International Equity Fund	Provide long term capital growth
Aviva Irish Equity Fund	To outperform the Mercer Managed Fund Survey
	Average Irish Equity Sector by 1% on a rolling 3-year
	annualised basis.
Aviva Magnet Cautious Fund	The fund is a low to medium risk fund with an emphasis
	on diversification
Aviva Managed Fund	To outperform a composite benchmark by 1% p.a. over
	a rolling 3-year period
Friends First New Ireland Managed Fund	Provide long term capital growth
Irish Life Cash Fund	Provide a low risk investment income
Irish Life Empower Cash Fund	Aims to give investors a stable and predictable return
Irish Life Multi Asset Portfolio (MAPS) 2	To achieve a positive return while managing the fund
	within its target risk level
Irish Life Empower Stability Fund	Long term expected return is cash deposit rates +2%
	p.a. gross of fees managed within a risk range
Irish Life Consensus Cautious Fund	To provide low to mid range managed fund returns
Irish Life Empower Growth Fund	Long term expected return is cash deposit rates +4%
	p.a. gross of fees managed within a risk range
Irish Life Active Managed Fund	Cash + 4% over 5 year periods
Irish Life Pension Protection Fund	To outperform the Merrill lynch EMU>10 year index
Irish Life Consensus Fund	To perform in line with the average managed fund
Irish Life Empower High Growth Fund	Long term expected return is cash deposit rates +4.5%
	p.a. gross of fees managed within a risk
Irish Life Indexed European Equity Fund	To perform in line with the benchmark index
Irish Life Indexed Global Equity Fund	To achieve a average equity fund returns on a
	consistent basis
Irish Life Property Fund	To achieve high returns over the long term through
	direct investment in Irish commercial property
Irsih Life Indexed Pacific Equity Fund	To perform in line with the benchmark index
Fidelity World Fund A-ACC-Euro	Provide long-term capital growth with the level of
	income expected to be low
Irish Life Indexed Irish Equity Fund	To perform in line with the Irish stock market
Irish Life Capital Protection Fund	To provide low to mid-range returns on a smoothed
	basis
Irish Life Secured Performance Fund	Achieve average market returns over the long term

ESG, Stewardship, and Climate Change

The Trustees believe that environmental, social, and corporate governance (ESG) factors may have a material impact on investment risk and return outcomes, and that good stewardship can create and preserve value for companies and markets as a whole. The Trustees also recognise that long-term sustainability issues, particularly climate change, present risks and opportunities that increasingly may require explicit consideration.

By using pooled investment vehicles for its equity investments, the Trustees accept that the day-to-day application of voting rights will be carried out by the managers in accordance with their own corporate governance policy and current best practice.

The Trustees have given appointed investment managers full discretion in evaluating ESG factors, including climate change considerations and not set any investment restrictions on the appointed investment managers in relation to particular products or activities, but may consider this in future.

Shareholders' Rights Regulations 2020

With respect to the European Union (Shareholders' Rights) Regulations 2020, the Trustees have not developed a standalone engagement policy. The Scheme invests in units in various pooled funds that may from time to time invest in equities of companies which are listed on EU regulated markets. However, in each case the Scheme is one investor among others, so has no direct voting rights or other means of engagement with any companies in which the pooled fund may have invested.

The Trustees have engaged with the Scheme's equity fund manager - who have provided a copy of their Engagement Policy and confirmed that they are in compliance with the Regulations.

The investment horizon of the Scheme's equity investments is medium to long term in nature, and the Trustee expects the managers to use their engagement activity to drive improved performance over those periods.

Sustainable Finance Disclosure Regulation (SFDR)

The Trustees acknowledge that under Article 4 of the SFDR there is a requirement to publish and maintain on a website whether principal adverse impacts of investment decisions on sustainability factors are considered. The Trustees are awaiting the clarity of the Level II regulations prior to making such a statement.

Communication

Information is provided to members through booklets and fund factsheets available from the AVC administrators and investment managers. Regular opportunities to switch between fund options are also offered.

Effective Date of this Statement: August 2022

Actuarial Funding Certificate



SCHEDULE BD

Article 4

ACTUARIAL FUNDING CERTIFICATE

THIS CERTIFICATE HAS BEEN PREPARED UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF SECTION 42(1) OF THE PENSIONS ACT 1990 (the ACT) FOR SUBMISSION TO THE PENSIONS AUTHORITY BY THE TRUSTEES OF THE SCHEME

Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund SCHEME NAME: SCHEME COMMENCEMENT DATE: 01/08/1972 SCHEME REFERENCE NO .: PB43650 EFFECTIVE DATE: 31/12/2022

EFFECTIVE DATE OF PREVIOUS CERTIFICATE (IF ANY):

31/12/2019

On the basis of information supplied to me, having complied with any guidance prescribed under section 42(4)(b) of the Act and, subject thereto, having regard to such financial and other assumptions as I consider to be appropriate, I am of the opinion that at the effective date of this certificate:-

(1) the resources of the scheme, which are calculated for the purposes of section 44(1) of the Act to be €172,795,000.00, would not have been sufficient if the scheme had been wound up at that date to provide for the liabilities of the scheme determined in accordance with section 44(1) of the Act which, including the estimated expenses of administering the winding up of the scheme, amount to €177,855,000.00, and

(2) €0.00 of the resources of the scheme referred to in paragraph (1) comprise contingent assets, in accordance with and within the meaning of the guidance issued by the Authority and prescribed under section 47 of the Act.

I, therefore, certify that as at the effective date of this certificate the scheme does not satisfy the funding standard provided for in section 44(1) of the Act.

I further certify that I am qualified for appointment as actuary to the scheme for the purposes of section 51 of the

Signature: 03/07/2023

Mr. Patrick Rvan Qualification: **FSAI** Name:

Name of Actuary's:

Employer/Firm Aon Solutions (Ireland) Limited Scheme Actuary P144 Certificate No.

Submission Details

Submission Number: SR3277442 Submitted Electronically on: 03/07/2023

Submitted by: Patrick Ryan

Funding Standard Reserve Certificate



SCHEDULE BE

Article 4

FUNDING STANDARD RESERVE CERTIFICATE

THIS CERTIFICATE HAS BEEN PREPARED PURSUANT TO SECTION 42(1A) OF THE PENSIONS ACT 1990 (the ACT) FOR SUBMISSION TO THE PENSIONS AUTHORITY BY THE TRUSTEES OF THE SCHEME

SCHEME NAME: Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund

SCHEME COMMENCEMENT DATE: 01/08/1972

SCHEME REFERENCE NO.: PB43650

EFFECTIVE DATE: 31/12/2022

EFFECTIVE DATE OF PREVIOUS

CERTIFICATE (IF ANY):

31/12/2019

On the basis of information supplied to me, having complied with any guidance prescribed under section 42(4)(b) of the Act and, subject thereto, having regard to such financial and other assumptions as I consider to be appropriate, I am of the opinion that at the effective date of this certificate:-

- (1) the funding standard liabilities (as defined in the Act) of the scheme amount to €177,855,000.00,
- (2) the resources of the scheme (other than resources which relate to contributions or a transfer of rights to the extent that the benefits provided are directly related to the value of those contributions or amount transferred (DC resources)), calculated for the purposes of section 44(1) of the Act amount to €172,795,000.00,
- (3) €69,700,000.00, of the amount referred to in paragraph (2) (subject to a maximum of an amount equal to the funding standard liabilities) is invested in securities issued under section 54(1) of the Finance Act 1970 (and known as bonds), securities issued under the laws of a Member State (other than the State) that correspond to securities issued under section 54(1) of the Finance Act 1970, cash deposits with one or more credit institutions and such other assets (if any) as are prescribed under section 44(2)(a)(iv) of the Act,
- (4) the amount provided for in section 44(2)(a) of the Act (Applicable Percentage x ((1) minus (3)) is €10,816,000.00,
- (5) the amount provided for in section 44(2)(b) of the Act, being the amount by which the funding standard liabilities of the scheme would increase if the interest rate or interest rates assumed for the purposes of determining the funding standard liabilities were one half of one per cent less than the interest rate or interest rates (as appropriate) assumed for the purposes of determining the funding standard liabilities less the amount by which the resources of the scheme (other than DC resources) would increase as a result of the same change in interest rate or interest rates is -€9,338,000.00,
- (6) the aggregate of (4) and (5) above amounts to €1,478,000.00, and
- (7) the additional resources (as defined in the Act) of the scheme amount to €0.00, of which, in accordance with and within the meaning of the guidance issued by the Authority and prescribed under section 47 of the Act, €0.00 comprises contingent assets and €0.00 of such contingent assets comprise an unsecured undertaking.

I therefore certify that as at the effective date of the funding standard reserve certificate, the scheme does not hold sufficient additional resources to satisfy the funding standard reserve as provided in section 44(2) of the Act.

I further certify that I am qualified for appointment as actuary to the scheme for the purposes of section 51 of the

Act.

Date: Signature: 03/07/2023

Name: Qualification: **FSAI**

Name of Actuary's: Aon Solutions (Ireland) Limited Employer/Firm Scheme Actuary Certificate No. P144

Submission Details

Submission Number: SR3277444 Submitted Electronically on: 03/07/2023

Submitted by: Patrick Ryan

Actuary's Statement

The Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund (the Plan)

Actuary's Statement Pursuant to Section 55 of the Pensions Act 1990

The Pension (Amendment) Act 2002 introduced a requirement for the Actuary to issue an annual statement confirming whether he/she is or is not reasonably satisfied that a scheme meets the Funding Standard specified under the Pension Act 1990 (the Act) and subsequent amending legislation.

The Plan did not satisfy the Funding Standard at 31 December 2016 and was no longer on track to meet the Funding Standard at the end of the proposal period. Therefore, in accordance with the legislative requirements it was necessary to submit a revised Funding Proposal to the Pensions Authority. The proposal was submitted on 31 August 2017 and subsequently approved on 13 December 2017. The Funding Proposal was put in place with the aim of improving the security for members' benefits such that, if the assumptions made were borne out and the terms of the Proposal were met, the Plan would be expected to satisfy the Funding Standard and the Funding Standard Reserve by 31 December 2029.

I have reviewed the position as at 31 December 2022. In my opinion, if I were to prepare an Actuarial Funding Certificate and a Funding Standard Reserve Certificate as at 31 December 2022, the Plan would not satisfy either the Funding Standard provided for in Section 44(1) or the Funding Standard Reserve provided for in Section 44(2) of the Pensions Act 1990 at that date.

Based on the contributions payable under the Funding Proposal submitted on 31 August 2017 the Plan is on target to satisfy the Funding Standard and the Funding Standard Reserve by 31 December 2029.

For the purposes of this certification, the value of the accrued benefits in respect of the active and deferred members was calculated as the total of each individual's transfer value assuming all active members left service on the effective date. These values do not represent the cost of buying out the accrued pensions using deferred annuity rates guaranteed by life offices, which would give a significantly higher value to the liabilities.

In making this statement, reference has been made to guidance issued by the Society of Actuaries in Ireland under ASP PEN-3 and ASP PEN-4.

Signature

Name Paddy Ryan FSAI Date: 03 July 2023

Scheme Actuary

Certificate Number P144



Report on Actuarial Liabilities

Under Section 56 of the Pensions Act, 1990, and associated regulations, the Trustees of defined benefit pension plans are required to have a valuation of the plan prepared on a triennial basis. The most recent formal actuarial valuation of the Smurfit Kappa Ireland Pension Fund (the Fund) was carried out as at 1 January 2022. A copy of the report is available to Fund members on request.

One of the purposes of the valuation is to set out the Fund's ongoing funding level. It does this by comparing the value of the Fund's accumulated assets with the value of its accrued liability. The assets and liabilities emerging from the last valuation were as follows:

	1 January 2022 €000s
Value of accumulated assets	224,910
Value of accrued liability	278,753
Surplus/(Deficit)	(53,843)
Funding Level	81%

Valuation Method & Assumptions

The value of the accrued liability was calculated by firstly projecting the accrued benefits payable in the future, making assumptions in relation to financial matters such as inflation and pension increase rates and demographic matters such as mortality rates. The resultant projected benefit cashflows were then discounted to the valuation date to arrive at a single capitalised value.

A summary of the most significant actuarial assumptions used to determine the accrued liability is set out below (full details are provided in the Fund's triennial actuarial report).

Financial Assumptions	1 January 2022 €000s
Discount Rate	Interest rate Swap curve plus 1.00%
Inflation	Inflation Swap curve
Increases in deferment	Inflation Swap curve
Pension increases in payment	0.00%
Demographic Assumptions	
Post-retirement mortality	100% of S3PMA (all) 100% of S3PFA (all) with CMI 2019 improvements from 2013 onwards
Life expectancy Male 65	22.6
Life expectancy Female 65	24.2

The valuation also makes a recommendation in relation to the contributions that should be made to the Fund in the future. The recommended employer contribution rate emerging from the most recent valuation was a fixed amount of €5,226,000 per annum over a 11-year period. Premiums for insured risk benefits and the expenses of operating the Fund are payable in addition.

There is a funding proposal in place for the Fund. Where contributions payable under the funding proposal are higher than those set out above the amounts required under the funding proposal should continue to be paid over the period to the next valuation.

The effective date of the next valuation should be no later than 1 January 2025.

Actuarial Statement

Under the Pensions Act, 1990 and subsequent amending legislation there is a requirement to have an actuarial funding certificate and funding standard reserve certificate produced for defined benefit plans. Such certificates must be prepared at least every three years. The latest funding certificates prepared for this Fund have an effective date of 31 December 2022 and copies are included on pages 42 to 44 of this Annual Report. As at the effective date of the certificate, the Fund did not satisfy the Funding Standard. The Fund also did not satisfy the Funding Standard Reserve at the effective date.

A Funding Proposal with an effective date of 31 December 2016 was submitted to the Pensions Authority on 31 August 2017 and subsequently approved on 13 December 2017. The Funding Proposal set out the contributions which, if the underlying assumptions are borne out in practice, would enable the Fund to satisfy the Funding Standard by 31 December 2029.

The Pensions (Amendment) Act, 2002 introduced an annual requirement for the Actuary to set out in a statement if he/she is reasonably satisfied that if contributions continue to be made to the Fund in accordance with the Funding Proposal, the Fund could reasonably be expected to satisfy the Funding Standard by the appropriate date. A copy of this statement at 31 December 2022 is set out on page 45 of this Annual Report.